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AAHP EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

Minutes of Meeting of January 24, 
1999, Convention Center, 
Albuquerque, New Mexico 

[Editors' oote: The draft meeting 
minutes summarized here were 
provided by George Chabot, Academy 
Secretary. Although the Executive 
Committee has not forTilally 
approved them and will not ha.ve 
the opportunity until the 
Philadelphia meeting, they are 
presented in the interests of 
timely information exchange.] 

-President Ron Kat.hren called the 
meeting to order and welcomed 
members and guest a. The Acting 
Parliamentarian confirmed the 
presence of a quorurn. President 
Kathren noted proposed changes to 
the agenda; President-elect Herman 
Cembe.r request.ed a-ddition of two 
top~cs to the stated agenda. 

President's Report 

President Kathren referred to his 
report i.n the materials delivered 
to Committee members and made 
special note of the fact that 
there had been several ethics 
complaints during the year. He 
acknowledged the work. of John 
Kelly and the Professional 
Standards and Ethics Committee who 
had handled the complaints fairly 
and expeditiously. Katbren 
summarized the three complaints 
that had been resolved and 
expressed the opinion that such 
matters were being handled in an 
appropriate fashion. !:le thanked 
Executive Committee members for 
their cooperation and work during 
his year as President of the 
Committee. 

American Academy of Health Physics 
American Board of Health Physics 

■ ■ 

P"resid.ant-eleot 1 s Repo~t 

Herman Cember summarized 
activities th.st were ongoing with 
regard to accreditation of health 
physics acadernic programs . A.t a 
meeting of the Program Directors 
at the Minneapolis meeting, 
another committee was fanned with 
the purpose of working out the 
techniques/methodologies for 
establishing the accreditation 
process. They met in Washington, 
D . C . and decided to recommend 
using the ABET 2000 (1\.merlcan 
Board of Engineering Technology) 
accreditation process. 

Earlier ABET requirements were 
very prescriptive, requiring very 
specific subject matter. ABET 
2000, in contrast, ie outcome­
based - i.e. , the prog-raro should 
lead to qualified graduates. 
Richard Brey had sent out. letters 
to the progra111 chairmen, 
explaining the process and seeking 
input. Cernber read the letter 
which at.reseed the outcome-based 
approach and stated th.at criteria 
developed at the meeting of 
Program Directors in Las Vegas 
would specify areas to be 
considered during accreditation 
reviews. 

The Accreditation Committee would 
develop a guideline document for 
pro~rams seeking accreditation. 
The document would contain 
recommendations ae to methods to 
be used in assessing program 
outcomes and levels of academic 
rigor that. programs should st.rive 
to achieve. The document would he 
developed. in cooperation with the 
accreditation organization picked 
to administer our program. 

Most of the difficulty is in 
developing appropriate criteria 
and 111ethods to assess outcomes. 
Program directors were expected to 
get their oomments back. to Richard 
Brey by the end of the current 
month, and another meeting would 
be arranged. 

In a second item of business, 
Cember obeerved that he was in 
possession of a letter from the 
American Society of Safety 
Engineers (A.SSE) regarding an 
i ntersociety liaison meeting that 
was to be held. R. Kathren 
summarized that the matter had 
come to his attention through 
Keith Dinger who had notified the 
ASSE that the A.AHP was the proper 
group to participate on behalf of 
(certified) health physicists. 
Kathren had spoken with 'l'Olll 

Breanehan of the A.SSE, and a 
letter of invitation wae sent to 
Herma.n Cember. 

Cernber was not able to attend the 
meeting because of snow and was in 
the process of attempting to 
obtain information ae to what 
transpired at the meeting. He 
would report back to the Executive 
Committee when he received 
information. 

Cernber stated that he h.ad a 
further interest, in his upcoming 
term as President, to deal with 
what he cal led the "soft side" of 
health physics. In particular, he 
was concerned with involvement in 
sociological/societal aspects of 
radiation safety and protection. 
lie had been talking with Ray 
Johnson about this and hoped to 
make it a major thrust of his 
presidency. 

{Contilllled. on page 2) 

Contributions to the CHP News and the "CHP Comer" should be sent to Gary Kephart or Sieve Rima. 
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In a related matter, Cember noted 
that he has been reviewing varioua 
publications with an eye to 
correcting statements of 
misinformation. He cited an 
exall\Ple in the Merck Manual that 
made the unqualified statement 
that exposure to x-rays oaused 
cataracts. Cember felt that such 
statements may easily be 
misinterpreted by readers; he 
contacted an editor of the manual, 
and was told that. they would 
correct the statement in the next 
edit.ion . 

Cember also cited three CDC 
docu~ents that contained 
misleading information a.bout 
ionizing radiation. He also 
contacted them to recommend that 
they have eap~le peer revi.ew of 
such documents and was told that 
they would institute such in the 
future . Cember encouraged 
Committee members present to be on 
the lookout for s.imilar situations 
of poor or misleading inforT<1ation 
and to get involved in trying to 
remedy it by contacting the 
responsible parties. 

R . Kathren encouraged H. Cember to 
talc.e action in putting forth the 
names of Academy members to act on 
peer review groups to various 
organizations ae 
in which our 
valuable . 

eituat:iona a.rose 
input might be 

Pase President's Report 

Jerry Martin reported that, as had 
been authorized at c.he Minneapolis 
meeting, he had had 400 copies of 
the summary report of the 
Wingspread Cooferenoe printed and 
that only about ten copies 
remained after the meeting. He 
"aid th.at. Gen Roessler had told 
him that a follow-up conference, 
with a somewhat different format 
and larger attendance t.han the 

original Wingspread Conference, 
was being planned and is 
tentatively scheduled for Decem.ber 
of 1999. 

Martin seated that the other task 
he had .been involved in this past 
year was the Strategic Plan; he 
acknowledged the assistance of 
Gary Kephart in taking the lead to 
get the revision completed for 
th.is meeting . He stated that he 
had §njoyed his work with the 
Acade111y over the paat ten years; 
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although his tenure on the 
Executive Committee was ending, he 
offered to help out in the coming 
year if there was a need. 

Ron Kathren acknowledged the fine 
work done by Jerry Martin and 
tha.nked him for it. 

Secretary' a, Report 

George Chabot .reported that the 
minutes of the July 1.2, 1!198 

meeting of the E:xeC'Utive Comm~ttee 
and. the minutes of the July 14, 

1998 Open Meetillg had been 
prepared, delivered to Committee 
members and earlier approved. The 
minutes of the Executive Session 
teleconference of Sept. 1.6, l 998 

bad been prepar&il a.nd distributed 
to members. 

Treaaurer'a Report 

Jean St. Germain was unable t ·o be 
present: . Tom Buhl presented a 
brief report, suimnarizing the 
writ.ten report. that was 
distributed to memhers, The 
following points were made: 

1. For FY 1998 income exceeded 
expenses by $47 . 069; 

2. Interest. on AAHP long-tenn 
investments was about 8\; 

3. Some 
from poor 

investments 
performers 

performers; 

were 
to 

moved 
bet.t.er 

4 . A number of CDs became due in 
the fall of 1998 and some will 
come due in the spring of 1999, 

and 

5. The FY98 audit is being 
finalized . The initial report did 
not include o~e day, Aug . 31, 
1998, a particularly active day on 
the stock market , and this 
information ie now availa.ble . 

Program Direotor'a Report 

P-.rogram Director Nancy Johnson 
summarized her report from the 
materials previously delive:r-ed to 
members . She reviewed some CHP 
and examination statistics, noting 
that there were still six 
individuals listed as power 
reactor- or dual-certilied. They 
should have re - certified within 
the last year and apparently have 
not. 
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[t was Johnson's feeling that 
cun-ent interest in the 
examination, based on the number 
of applications in process, is 
high. Johnson asked whether there 
were any changes to the roster 
included in the Director's report. 

N. Johnson also observed that we 
should probably inolude, as agenda 
items 
from 

for our meetings, reports 
individuals acting as 

liaison.a to ocher organizations. 
Ron ICatbren agreed and noted that 
Frank Masse would be in later to 
address the Committee. He in(!\-lired 
whether Paula Trinoskey, as 
liaison to the NRRPr Board, wished 
to report anything to tbe 
Exeautive Comm.ittee. 

Trinoskey stat.ed that the NRRPT 
Boa.rd would be meeting on Ft-iday 
in Orlando. She would ·get a 
report togethe:r for the June 
meeting of the MHP Executive 
C0<11mittee. She also stated that. 
the NRRPT was moving towards a re­
certification procees. 

Kathren also informed the 
Commit.tee that tbe Col\Ull.bia 
Cb.apter had decided to change tba 
name of their Distinguished 
kchievement Awa.rd to the Jack 
Corley Award. 

Ynatallaticm of 1999 Officers 

President Kathren officially 
iostalled the new off i cers of the 
£xecutive Committee: Joe Alvarez 
(Director); Tom Buhl (Treas=r); 
Herman Cember (President); chuck 
Roessler (President-elect), and 
Ron K.athren (Paet President). 
Herman Centber assU111ed control of 
the meetiog. Regis Greenwood 
agreec:l to continue as Acting 
Parliameota.rian for the Committee . 

Continuing Bduo•tion CaD:1111..ittee 

Ch.airman Lee Aldrich eummarized 
hie written report that had been 
distributed to members. He also 
stated that approximately 57 
individuals had participated ae 
attendees at the two Continuing 
Education courses held the 
previoue day. 

Aldrich summarized action of his 
committee to develop alternative 
mechanisms for diplomate:s to gain 
continuing oertification credits. 

(Continued on page i) 
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The Continuing Education Con,mittee 
approved a motion to allow 
diplomates to carry over up to 10 

credits from the previous re­
certification cycle (assuming they 
had credits beyond those required, 
preseDtly 64, in the previous 
cycle). Jerry Martin expressed 
concern that the ABHP would likely 
want some input on this proposal. 

Nancy Kirner confirmed that the 
Board was 1nterested in the topic, 
and R. Kathren suggested that N. 
Kirner bring the proposal back to 
the ABHP Board for discussion, and 
return to the Executive Committee 
with the Board's input at the 
Philadelphia meeting. 

Report of the 
Development Comm.ittee 

Chairman Tom Essig summarized 
portions of his written report 
that was among members' materials. 
The application to the CESB needs 
to be resubmitted in annotated 
form along with required 
documents, such as ABHP Procedures 
Manual, Part 1 and Pa.rt 2 Exam 
Preparation Procedures, the By­
laws, the Articles of 
Incorporation, and the like. Essig 
hAd communicated the status and 
requirements to George Vargo who 
had agreed to get the necessary 
materials together. Both Tom Essig 
and George Vargo planned to attend 
the annual meeting of the CESB on 
Feb. 9, 1999. 

Essig reported that the Standard 
of Qualification/Practice for 
University RSO is well along. 
kiter some consultation among Tom 
Essig, Ron Kathren, and a 
representative of the Radiation 
Safety officer Section of the 
Health Physics Society, it was 
decided to publish the document as 
a joint issuance of the AAHP and 
the Radiation Safety Officer 
section of the HPS. 

The intent was also to publish the 
Hospital RSO SQ/P, which is not as 
far along as the CJniversity RSO 
dOC"l.lment, as a joint issuance. 
Essig felt that the documents 
would be living documents that 
could be changed as necessary as 
time progressed. The documents 
would be signed by the President 
of the AAHP and by the President 
of the cogniz;ont HPS Section. The 
method of promulgation of the 
documents had not been decided. A 
copy of the Univer-sity RSO SQ/? 
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has been delivered to the HPS-RSO 
Section President who has sent it 
out to a peer review co1M1ittee. 

Comments are expected back by the 
end of March, and Essig expected 
to present the document, in more­
or-less final form, 
Executive Committee 
Philadelphia meeting. 
expressed the hope to 
Hospital RSO draft 
available at that time. 

to the 
at the 
He also 

have the 
document 

c. Roessler suggested that perhaps 
the Medical Section of the HPS 
would be interested in reviewing 
the Hospital RSO document. Essig 
acknowledged that such might be 
appropriate. and al so noted that 
it had been suggested that the 
A.A.PM might be interested in 
revJ.ewing the document. Roessler 
also observed that the 
organization of Campus RSOs might 
be interested in the University 
RSO document. R. Kathren said he 
thought that organization was 
aware of the document. Essig said 
that he '"'ould pursue the matter. 

P. Trinoskey also suggested that 
the State Radiation Control 
Directors might be a good resource 
for reviewing such documents. It 
was commented that the NRC 
generally prefers to endorse, 
where possible, an industry 
document. 

Newsletter Editors' Report 

Editors Gary Kephart and Steve 
Rima had prepared a written report 
that was in the mem.bers' 
materials. Kephart summarized 
activities since the Minnesota 
meeting. He noted that the 
workehop on construction of 
examination questiotl.B, planned for 
Albuquerque, had beeo scheduled 
for Mar. 26 and 27 and would be 
announced in the Newsletter 
[subsequently displaced by other 
newsletter materials) The 
information would also be 
forwarded to Scott Medling since 
he could likely get it out more 
quickly on the web page than would 
be possible in the Newsletter. 

Kephart concluded by observing 
that no action had been taken with 
respect to the suggestion ma.de at 
the San Antonio strategic planning 
workshops that the AAHP membership 
be surveyed to obtain additional 
member input into ~cademy planning 
activities. This would be a large 
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job and would require one or more 
volunteers willing to organize the 
effort. 

Report of the Webma.ster 

Webmaster Scott Medling was not 
present but had delivered a report 
by e-mail that was available to 
Committee members. The written 
report included a requeet that the 
Executive Committee appoint an ad­
hoc committee to es·tabluah the 
conditions and restrictions that 
would apply to members who wanted 
to have their resumes posted on 

the AA.HP web page. After some 
discussion President Cember 
appointed Nancy Kirner ae Chairman 
of said ad-hoc committee and Scott 
Medling and Gary Kephart as 
members. C. Roessler offered that 
by the end of the day a decision 
would be made as who would be 
handling web-related activities 
for the HPS. (s. Medling had 
requested that the AAHP be allowed 
to locate its web .. erver on the 
same machine with the HPS.) 

As the la.at item in his report S. 
Medling had noted two unresolved 
questions - 1) whether our posting 
links to a commercial consultant 
would be conei st ent with Univ. of 
Illinois policy and 2) whether our 
charging a fee to poet certain 
material on the web would likewise 
be consistent. G. Kephart stated 
that he would get answers to both 
of the above questions. 

Report of the Americ,an Board of 
Health Physics 

Chairwoman 
submitted a 
was part 

Nancy Kirner had 
wrJ.tten report that 
of the members' 

materials. She summarized reaulta 
of the 1998 ABHP Examination. 
Considerable discussion revolved 
around quality assurance isaues 
brought about by problems in 
grading of the 1998 Part 2 
examination. The problem was 
precipitated by failures to assign 
credit for some probleme to the 
proper individual WJ.thin the 
spread-sheet being used; formula 
errors within the spreadsheet were 
at the root of the problem. 

Following a.re some of the relevant 
comments that were part of the 
discussion. 

(Continued on page 4) 
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l) No 

originally 
individuals 

notified 
who 
that 

passed were later notified 
they had failed . 

were 
they 
that 

2) Those who were falsely notified 
of having failed were re-notified 
by telephone within a week and by 
mail within a.bout 2-3 weeks that 
they had passed the examination . 

3) There waG no possibility that 
the problems that occurred could 
have also happened in past years. 

4 J Ose of a database may be more 
reliable than a spreadsheet in 
terms of avoiding some of the 
problems of the type encountered, 
and double entry of data would be 
desirable to avoid data entry 
}"roblem.s. 

5) Possibly the use of consulting 
pereonnel to assist in data entry 
would he helpful . The Board had 
discussed this and felt it was 
important that the Pa.rt 2 Panel 
Chair he comfortable with whomever 
or whatever resources were 
involved. They may consider using 
commercial help . 

6) The Board has 
procedures and 
opportunity for 
results. 

strengthened QA 

enhanced the 
reviewing a.11 

The Board reconsidered their 
allow eight 

the Part 2 
earlier decision to 
hours for taking 
examination and cha.nged t.hei.r 
decision so that six hours will be 
allowed. The Board will also make 
available a sta.nda.rd formula sheet 
for uee by the Pa.rt 2 examinees. 
Definitions or explanations will 
not accompany the formula eheet. 

The Board is considering keeping 
Part 2 quest.ions proprietary so 
that they can more freely reuse 
quest.ions in subsequent 
examinations. There is also 
consideration being given to 
mak i ng Part 2 a multiple-choice 
ex.ami_nation . A. Task A.na.lysis 
Workshop was planned for Jan. 25th 
(at this Albuquerque meeting}, and 

N. Kirner invited members of the 
Executive Committee to participate 
in that workshop. 

The examination will continue to 
be designed such thac a qualified 
candidate could complete the 
examination in four hours. 

Volume 9. Number I 

There was acme discussion among 
members as to the desirability (or 
not) of not allowing Part 2 

examinations to kJ,. released 
following administration of an 
examination and of changing the 
examination format t.o all multiple 
choice . 

M. Slobodien and H. Cember 
expressed the opinion that having 
past exams available is a great 
educational value to candidates . 
Slobodien exp.reseed a concern that 
the types of activities that we 
(health physicists) are involved 
in may not be adequately evaluated 
by a multiple-choice exam. 

R. Kathren observed that the 
profession.al Engineer's 
exa.min.ation will be all multiple­
choice by the year 2001. Kathren, 
along with other members of the 
Enviroruuental Engineering 
COll\fflitt.ee, have written the 
(engineering) ex.amination for 2001 
and all the members of th.at. 
committee believed the examination 
would be more effective than 
previous examinations in providing 
a comprehensive test of the 
candid.ates . 

In response to questions, Kirner 
clarified that a candidate for the 
exam.i.nation could still take Parts 
1 and 2 of the examination in the 
same year. The statement that 
"Part I must be passed before Part 
TI could be taken" applied to 
cand.idat.ee who were applying to 
take Part II of the examination in 
a given year . An individual who 
took both parts io a given year 
and passed Pa.rt II but failed Part 
! could reapply to take Part I in 
a suhaequent year. 

Kirner alao called members' 
attention to item 9 of her report 
that stated that the primary 
source of the Examination 
Preparation Guide, in the past 
distributed as hard copies to 
candidates, would now be the AAHP­
ABHP web site; this change would 
realize a savings of about $8 000 
annually. 

Presidenc Cernber inquired, 
considering tendencies toward 
downsizing and people taking on 
additional responsibilities, 
whether we should add Industrial 
Hygiene to our Domains of 
Pi:-actice. 
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R. Kathren felt that we certify in 
Heal th Physics, and t.hie is wel 1 
defined . It was acknowledged that 
there we.re areas of overlap 
between health physics and 
industrial hygiene (e . g . , 
ventilation, nonionizing 
radiation, air sampling). 

Kirner suggested that the job task 
analysis that was upcoming should 
highlight some of these areas of 
overlap. M. Slobodien suggest°'d 
that it would be desirable to 
include results of the job task 
analysis on the web, if such 
becO!ne availa.ble . 

AABP Strat&gio Plan 

Gary Kephart called attention to 
the written revision to the 
Strategic Plan contained in 
members' printed materials. 
Kephart had incorporated ideas and 
euggeetiona of individuals and 
other organizatioru3 in making 
revisions. 

A ~ct.ion was made (Kirner, 
Kathren) to adopt the Strategic 
Plan with the elimination of some 
wording within Goal 3 of the Plan 
which presented lia.bility 
concerns. Members agreed with a 
suggestion from G. Kephart that 
the Strategic Plan should be 
published on the web. 

AARP Technical in 
Ph.i.ladelph.ia 

Ron Kathren reviewed hie 
activities related to preparation 
for tbe AARP Technical Seesion to 
be beld in Philadelphia. He haa 
been negotiating with the DOE to 
sponsor a full day on the DOE­
funded research that is being 
conducted east oft.he Urals in the 
Russian Weapons Complex. 

Model Legislation 
lfygienist/Sa.fety 
Title Proteation Aac 

:rnduatrial 
Profeaeiona.l 

Ron Kathren seated that Jim 
Tarpinian has been following this 
topic. There has been sO!lle 
proposed legislation to protect 
the titles of Industrial Hygienist 
and Safety Professional. The 
legislation would forbid someone 
in the state from using the title 
unless they were actually so 
qualified. 

(Continued on page 5) 
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our interest would be in gett.ing 
t.he tit.le of healt.h physicist 
added to such legislation . 

The implication would be that an 
individual w.ould have to be a Cl-IP 
in order to use the title of 
Health Physicist. R. Greenwood, 
baaed on his experience with 
legislation that is pending in 
Ohio, suggested that it would be 
appropriate to use the model used 
by the industrial hygienists 
(which allows for definition of 
industrial hygienist and certified 
industrial hygienist.) so th.at both 
health physicists and certified 
health physicists would be defined 
within the legislation. 

Greenwood is working on model 
legislation and will tra.nsmit a 
copy to President Cember who wi 11 
cOtl\rl\unicate with HPS President 
Keith Dinger to arrange for 
appropriate distribution to the 
health physics ooinmun.ity or other 
action. 

NR.C Proposed Rulerma.king an.cl Policy 
Statement, Mediaal Uae of 

Byproduat Material 

Nancy Kirner summarized activities 
deoeribecl. in her writt<>n report . 
An ABRP represantative, Ed Maher, 
attended a workshop at NRC 
Headquarters. The issue of 
developing a certification 
examination for RSOs at medical 
institutions was discussed ai.od 
Maher was present to represent the 
AARP/ABHP interests . It wae 
suggested (in the Executive 
Comm.it.tee meeting) that Richard 
Vetter m.ight also be a good person 
to ha.ve involved as a 
repreaentative in this process. 

Kirner also express eel. the Board's 
concern with the decision by the 
Executive COlllmittee to sponsor the 
.11.BMP. She cited George Vargo' s 
letter to Ron Kathren, submitted 
at the request of the ABHP, 

requesting the reconsideration of 
Academy sponsorship of the ABMP. 

After additional discussion, R. 
Kathren suggested th.at we table 
this issue W1til the Philadelphia 
meeting. He felt it was importa.nt 
that Jea.n St . Germain, who had 
been instrumental in promoting the 
Academy sponsorship of the ABMP 
and George Vargo be preseot to 
discuss the issue. He also 
suggested that Dr. !(ahn ai.od Bill 
Hendee be invited, individually, 
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to address the Executive 
Committee. 

Considerable d.i5cussion followed 
regarding the topic of sponsorship 
of the ABMP and the ABHP' s 
potential role in developing a 
certification for Medical RSOa in 
association with the NRC's 
interests. 

Address by Syd Porter Represanti.ng 
BPS History Committee 

As Chair of the History Comm.it.tee 
of the Health Physics Society, Syd 
Porter inquired as to whether the 
Executive Committee felt that the 
HJ.story Committee should be 
includiog AAHP items in the 
archives , including photos and 
videos . Members were supportive 
of the idea and a motion was made 
(Kathren, Roessler) to accept the 
offer of the History Coromittee to 
include AAHP historical itelJlS in 
the materials being collected. 

C. Roessler suggested an amendment 
th.at we actually urge the RPS 
History Committee to include/cover 
the. history of the AAHP in its 
compilation of the history of 
health physics. 

P. Maaae - Discussion of Possible 
Jo~nt Radiation Safety Conference 

Frank Masse, as liaison to the 
RPS, was asked to discuss progress 
in this matter. He informed 
members that he had talked with a 
number of groups and individuals 
over the past year and had just 
concluded a meeting with the HPS 
Board where this issue wae 
discussed. 

There seemed to be a consensus 
among potential participants with 
whom Masse had spoken that the 
most important gain would be to 
bring the Conference of Radiation 
Control Program Direct.ore (CRCPD) 
back "into the fold. " That 
Conference has become a large and 
formally structured meeting in 
recent years; they meet typically 
in May but would be willing to 
move their meeting back to March 
or February to meet with us, at 
least least initially, at the HPS 
midyea.r meeting . The midyear 
meeting would be desirable because 
it could foe-us on issues that were 
important 
Directors . 

to 
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Also, given the smaller size of 
the midyear meeting compared to 
the annual meeting, there would be 
more room to accommodate the 
CRCPD. One complication may be 
that the Al.ARA Conference that is 
planning on meeting with the HPS 
at the HPS midyear meeting in two 
years is now talking about having 
a joint meeting annually, rather 
than every two years. This might. 
make it difficult to work out a 
convenient meeting with the CRCPD . 

Based on schedules of 
organizations involved , it 
probably would not be before 200] 

chat we could arrange a joint 
meeting. 

R. !Cathren inquired about possible 
interactions with other groups 
such as the NRRPT and the Campus 
RSOs. Ma.see said that the next 
Campus RSO meeting would be at MIT 
the week before the annual HPS 
meeting. He did not feel that 
that group had a significant 
impact on attendance at the HPS 
meetings. The NRRPT has always 
used the RPS as a meeting base , 

and Masse expected th.at to 
continue. In terms of avoiding 
scheduling confllcts and allowing 
A..::ademy membera to participat.c 
fully in the HPS meeting, Masse 
suggested that the A.cademy might 
also think abo~t the approach that 
the A.cademy of Medical Physics 
takes in conducting it" business 
at. the meeting location following 
completion of the (AAPM) meeting. 

Getting all iovolved organizations 
together for a single "super" 
meeting is something to work 
towards, but at present the 
biggest need seems to be to get 
the CRCPO to be more involved with 
us and us with them. In response 
to a question from C. Roessler 
regarding participation of the 
NRRPT in the RPS meeting, Maese 
auggested that the NRRPT could be 
encouraged to put on a session in 
much the same way that the various 
Health Physics Society Sections 
now do. 

Masse expected to have things more 
solidified by the Philadelphia 
meeting. He invited suggeetions 
and/or comments from the Committee 
members. 

(Continued on page 6) 
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I.nvit.•t.iou t.o P•rt.iaip•te in 
I.nteruational Conferanae 

Ron Kathren infonned meroers that 
he had received a latter that had 
invit.ed the AAHP to contribute to 
an international conference th.at 
•,1ould addreae the topic: of 
Bridging Radiation Policy and 
Science . Several international 
groups were sponsoring the 
meeting , and the AA.HP was being 
ask:ed to also act as a sponsor. 
If we a~eed, we would be given a 
position on the Organizing 
Committee for the conference. 

The letter requested $10,000 of 
support . The RPS recently voted 
to appropriate $10,000 for support 
of this same conference . 
Considering the si~e of the 
membership of the AA1tP relative to 
t.he HPS , R. Kat.hren suggested that 
we might contribute a.bout $2000 . 
Topics to be covered included such 
things as the LNT hypothesis, 
carcinogenesis, and the roles that 
international groups and 
scientific organi ?Cations , suoh aa 
the ISO and IP.EA , shou.ld play i.n 
setting 
policies. 

radiation protection 

The goal is to educate and inform 
and , in particular. to come up 
with a document th.at would set the 
stage for the legisla.tion .uid 

pol iciee setting . A motion was 

made and passed to accept the 
invitation of the Organizing 
Committee to sponsor the 
conference (Bridging Radiation 
Policy and Science), to serve on 
the Collllllittee, and to allocate up 
t.o $2500 as a grant to che 
conference. 

Chuck Roessler clarified a. point 
regarding representation by noting 
thac funding sponaore would have 
repreeentacives on the Advisory 
Committee. separate frO!ll the 
Organizing Committee. and th.at the 
Progra.11\ Co,nmittee would be 
selected by the Advisory Committee 
in conjunction with the Organizing 
COffllllittee . Alter some addition.al 
discussion President Cember 
appointed R . l<athren to act a.a our 
representative to the (Advisory) 
Committee. and M. Slobodien was 

appointed as alternate 
representative . 
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Why Does the Pass Rate 
Vary So Much on 

Part II? 

Nancy Kirner, ABHP Chair 

Thie is a question that the Board 
has been a.eking itself since I oan 
remelllher . A.re tbere "hard~ and 
~easy# tests? Do the graders 
respond to the previous yeare' 
results and grade h.arder or easier 
to even out results? Do the 
members of the panels try to make 
bard exam questions? A.re the 
candid.ates not as well prepared 
one year compared to the next? Is 
there 
even­
I've 

an association with odd- and 
year examination dates? 

probably heard all the 
theories . Thie article discus sea 

what the Boa.rd is doing to achleve 
fairness and consistency in its 
examination process. 

In 1996, the Board had experienced 
several years of widely varying 
performance on its Part II exam 
and decided to ask A&seeement 
Resource Center (AAC), the 
consultants for its Pa.rt I exa.111., 
to analyze the sit~ation. A.bout a 
year later the Board was told that 
each year the Board -- inherent in 
its examination process - - offers 
candid.a.tee the opportunity to take 
one of a possible 70 comhin.ations 
of the Part II exam . 
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ARC went oo to state that not only 
are the queations different from 
year to year and from candidate to 
candid.ate; but also the akills 
evaluated are different fro111 yeai:­
to year . Additionally, ARC noted 
there was variation in the grading 
of the exam from one grader tot.he 
next. These observations have 
caused the Board to ex.amine in 
detail the very foundation of its 
examination process . 

One of the easiest and quickest 
areas to improve dealt with the 
graders. The Board inet.ituted a 
policy whereby a Grading Question 
Leader would serve to achieve 
consensus among the three graders 
on each question. Diffe.rencea in 
interpretation would be tolerated, 
with justification, but the 
overall goal is to seek centrality 
of grades on each queetion . 
Addition.al efforc is being placed 
on developing more w,.ifonn grading 
guidance related to partial credit 
for nearly correct answers . For · 
the most part, improved gradiog 
has been demonstrated in both the 
1997 and 1996 examioationa. 

The e.~nation itself is thought. 
by many to be the primary cause 
for va.riatioo in perfonnance . The 
Boa.rd is approaching t.hie area 
with. a 2-pronged effort. As it 
always has , the Board is first. 
demanding etrict adherence to its 
existing policies regarding 
question development. Addition.al 
quality assurance reviews have 
been added to better ensure that 
only valid and relevant questions 
appear on t.he exam. There ie aleo 
additional emphasis placed on 
ensuring that the "well-prepared, 
minimally qualified candid.a.tea• 
can actually answer each question 
in the time allotted - and that 
there rs a valid answer for each 
question . Thoee pesky and 
distracting typographical errors, 
although not elinti.natcd entirely . 
have been significantly reduced by 
applying additional emphasis on 
qualicy assurance reviews. The 
Part II Panel performs a 
tremendous ;lll\Ount of work in 
developing a new Part II Exam 
every ye.;i.r and in doing the lion's 
aha.re of the grading of the 
questions. They, and their Part I 
Panel counterpart a , are truly the 
backbone of a vital and valid 
certification process . (Continues) 
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The Board cannot:. express its 
gratitude enough to those 
dedicated and able professionals . 

The Board is calling the second 
prong of its improvement program 
~Re-engineering Part ll." This 
program is being led by George 
Vargo, Past-Chair of the Board, in 
partnership with a professional 
peychometrician (and they talk 
about our jargon) from 
Credentialing Services, Inc., the 
firm that guided the American 
Board of Medical Physics in the 
development of their examination. 

The first step in the process is a 
Job Task Analysis (JTA) that began 
at this year's Mid-Year Meeting in 
Albuquerque . If you are one of 
the lucky CHPs to receive what 
will be a rather lengthy 
questionnaire about what you do 
and how you do it , PLEASE complete 
che quesc:.ionnaire and return it . 
Thie exercise forms che foundation 
for developing examination 
specifications. Even without the 
re-engineering effort, a JTA would 
have been needed this year just 
because the last one was conducted 
approximately 5 years ago. 

A..fter the J'I'A is completed, skills 
will be identified and examination 
specifications developed. It iG 

likely that at the end of this 
multi-year effort, a new Pare II 
examination will emerge that could 
be mostly machine scored and will 
likely collsiat of more questions 
that everyone will need to answer. 
The outcome is noc yec defined, 
but the Board has started down the 
path to what will be a more robu&c 
(valid and reliable) examination . 

Another variable in examination 
performance is the pool of 
candidaces who sit for the exam . 
While the Board h.i.e little control 
over who applies Co become 
certified, it has, nonetheless, 
changed the minimum qualifications 
of those who are eligible for 
certification within the past few 
years. Whether or not the 
requirement for a B . S . degree 
(without the possibility to 
substitute experience for che 
degree) has evened out performance 
on the exam is anyone's guess. In 
., poll of candidates a few years 
ago, the only positive correlation 
with passing the exam was found 
with the arnounc of study that 
candidates admitted (swing point 
was around 300 hours) 
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There was a negative correlation 
with the highest degree attained, 
and no correlation with taking 
formal prep courses . 

A MERMAC analysis of Part 
quest.ions a very rigorous and 
robust statistical analysis for 
validating questions -- shows th.at 
overall candidate performance on 
some very fundamental questions in 
radiological physics has 
progressively declined over tbe 
last three years , In fact, there 
is a clear trend that shows that 
some of our historically most 
reliable predictors of overall 
performance have showed a decline. 
This is a disturbing trend that 
indicates eicher a fundamental 
change in the candidate pool, or a 
shift in areas st.udies during 
preparation tor the examination. 

Whatever the reason 
variations, over the 
years we 
performance 

have seen 
on Part 11 

for exam 
last. two 

strong 
of che 

examination. It is interesting to 
note, however, that the pass rate 
on Part I ie going down . Hmmm. 
What does that mean? 

Report of 
lntenociety CredentialHng Task 

Force Meeting 
May 7, 1999 

On May 7, 1999, the second meeting 
of the Intereociety Credentialling 
Taek Force was held in Des 
Plaines, Illinois at the 
headquarters of the American 
Sociecy of Safety Engineers 
( ASSE) . Herman Cember, 
representing the American Academy 
of Health Physics, and Ruth 
McBurney, representing the Realth 
Physics Society, attended the 
meeting . The first meetlng bad 
·been held in January . Dr. Cember 
had planned to attend that 

meeting, but was prevented from 
attendance by icy roads . 

Background on the Taek Faroe 

The ASSE was concerned thac there 
exists some degree of overlap and 
duplication of effort among 
several credential ling 
organizations that certify or 
otherwise credent.ial various types 
of safety professionals. 
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Iu addition, licensing bills have 
been incroduced in several states 
that would impact the credentials 
under which certain safety 
professionals may work . 

The ASSE decided to pull together 
a task force with representation 
from professional societies and 
associated 
organizations 
occupational 
environment 
practices. 

certification 
related to 

health , safety, 
and ergonomic 

The main purposes of the task 
force being fonned were to : 

- Provide a forum for occupational 
health, safety, environmental and 
ergonomic interdisciplinary 
cooperation : 

- Evaluate C'\J.rrent certifications 
and credentials and develop 
definitions of various types of 
credentials ; 

Define safety, Health, 
environmental and ergonomics 
practice in the next seven to ten 
years and assess how changes will 
affect those who practice in these 
fields ; 

Colleot d .. ta and develop 
def in.it.ion& of practice and 
educational stancJ.,rds ; 

Camp=e current certifications 
and credentials and recommend 
development. of credentials not 
currently available to practice 
OEH&S func:t.ions; 

- Develop a framework for creating 
new and revised credentials; and 

- Eece.hliab an O~H&S clearinghouse 
for ;,mployers, government and. 
general public, including 
professional definition of 
practice, education.al prep:aratiorui 
and certification. 

CHPs who have insight or 
opinions relating to the 
task force objectives 
should convey them to 
President Cember. 

(Continued on page 8) 
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Commit.t.eea 

At the January n1<oet i ng of 
Iotersociety Credentiall1ng 

1:he 
Taek 

Force, l:'"O commit.tees we,re fonned 
and ask to report. back at. the May 
meeting. One 
to eurnmari ze 

committee was asked 
current. credentials 

and develop definitions of 
cr~dentialling. The other 
commit.l:ee •.iae tasked with defining 
practice and educational 
et.and:arde. rn addition, each 
professional organization was 
asked to provide their views on 
changes foreseen in t.he safety, 
health, environmental and 
ergonomic practice in the next 
7-10 years, and ho1o1 t.hoee changee 
wil 1 impact the role and 
responsibility of practitionere in 
the field. 

Each o( t.he two committ.eee 
reported on progress to date. The 
Commit.tee 
Definitions 
preeent.ed 
cont.aini.ng 
definitions . 

on Credenc.iale and 
of Credential ling 

a draft. docu.ment 
certification-related 
which was discussed. 

,\ddit1ona1 deftni.ti.ong and some 
rnodificae.ione were recommended by 
t.he group. The committee on 
Definition of Prace.lce and 
Educational Standards presented a 
compilation of credentials and 
credential ling organizations 
related to safety, health, 
,:environment a.nd ergonomics. 

Each oi the organizations 
represented at the meeting were 
asked to diecuos ohariges foreseen 
in the environmental, ergonomic, 
health and safec.y practice in the 
next 7-10 years and how theee 
changes will impact the role and 
responaibilic.y of pracc.itioners in 
the field. The induetria.l hygiene 
representativeo perceived that 
regulatory compliance wou.ld be 
less of a dr1ving factor for 
safec.y ieeues and that companies 
are accepting a certain level of 
risk. More resporuiibility will be 
placed on the environmental health 
profeseional. and out ,;;ourcin9 of 
servicee will become more 
prevalent. They also see an 
increase in 
problem eolv1ng 
discipli nee) . 

partnering (team 
w1th a mix 0£ 
The indusc.rial 

hygienists felt chat oompany human 
resource departments should b-e 
relying 
to sort 

more 
out 

upon 
the 
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certification 
resource needs. 

and that. professional 
qualifications ahould be more 
eXplicit.ly apecified in cone.racte. 

For c.he healc.h physics profess i on, 
Dr. Ce!Dber a.nd Me. McBurney 
reported th.at several changes .tre 
ant:icipat:ed 1:0 have an impact. 
With cornpar,ies doi.msizing and 
cha.oging focus, many r;i.di.tt.1on 
safet:y programs are combining with 
other safety programs or hazardous 
waste rnanagemen~. Health phyelcs 
training prograns are recogni2.ing 
e.h.ia change a.'ld the need for 
t:raio.ing in ocher diecipUnee for 
increased employa.bilit.y of their 
students. Other influencing 
fact.ore include political issues 
dealing with acceptable levels of 
risk. and an increase in the use 
of non-ionizing devioes 
(necessitating a working knowledge 
of laser and RF safety). The 
increase in the amount. of 
outsourcing of aervices ( and 
accompanying coneta.nt job 
justification) will demand that 
health phy,,ici.ste have good. 
market:ing akilla and the ability 
t.o reestablish credibility on a 
continual basis . Mu l t i national 
compan.ies and a global economy may 
also iropaot the profession. 

The subcommittees •,1ere aaked to 
continue t.o work on their charges. 
One charge that lo'ae added to 
Subcommittee 2 was to compile a 
liec. of appropriate degree tie.lee 
in the health, safety, 
environmental and ergonomics 
fields. Each group represented on 
the task force wae asked to 
evaluate the draft definitions and 
to develop a perception of who 
each organization ia vereue how it 
is viewed frol!I out.side, including 
standards and criteria for 
practicing the profession. 
Information on this will be 
eolicit.ed from each credentialling 
group. Communicat.ion among the 
organizations and feed.back are 
impoi-e.ant aepecte of the process. 
For1n.alized def in.it ions were 
requested from each organi :,.at. J.on. 
One of the products to be 
developed from this information ie 
a body of la101o1led9e and 
clearinghouse for information on 
the varioue certifications. 
including: 

a.i.rricula 
Role delineation 
Official definition 
Sc.andarda of practice 
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These are to be compiled in time 
to review at. t.be next: meeting, 
which will be at. t.he headquarters 
of the American Industrial Hygiene 
Association in Fa.irfax. v::.. on 
October 29. l.999. The subsequent. 
meeting is planned for March 9. 
2000 in Atlanta, GA. 

The other organizations which 
A.9SE invited c.o conc.ribute to 
these efforts include: 
American Soard of Industrial 
Hygiene 
American Industrial Hygiene 
Association 
American Board for Occupational 
Health Nurses 
American College of Occupational 
and Environment.al Med.icioe 
American Conference 0£ 
Governmental Indusc.rial Hygienists 
Board of Certified Safety 
Profeeeion.a.ls 
Board of Cerc.ificat.ion in 
Professional Ergonomics 
Health Physics So<e:iety 
American Academy of Health Pbysics 
Hu.man Factors and Ergonomics 
Sociec.y 
National Association of 
Environmeotal Professionals 
National safety Management eociet.y 
Sygeem S4fet.y Socieey 
U.S. Department of Labor 

Call for CHP Volunteers 

The ABHP Part I Panel will be 
holding a passing point work.shop 
at. the HPS Aonu.al Meeting in 
Philadelphia. Tbe workahop will 
be on Monday June 28 from 1:00 to 
5:00 PM. We hope to have a.bout. 20 

CHPe part.icipate in the paaeing 
point exercise. Participants will 
receive 4 Continuing Education 
credits toward re-certification. 
If you are interested in 
attending, please contact Nancy 
Johnaon at. /703) 790-1745, or 
AA.HP'iibukinc.com. 

Along similar lines. Glenn 
Sturchio is looking for assistance 
in proctoring c.he certification 
exa.111in.ae.ion at t.he meeting (Also 
on Monday. June 28, 1999) . Re is 
only a.eking for a one-bour 
commitment. IF he can arm-t.wi st 14 

proctors to assist him. Glenn can 
be cont.acted at (732) 594-6267, 
glenn sturchio@merck.com. 
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Useful Equations and Constants 

Useful Const.a.nu and Coo~·ersions 

Avogadro's Number .... ..... ....... ..... 6.023 x l<fl mo1e·1 

Planck's Conswll ..... .. ................. .... .. 6.625 x 10-3-1 J s 
Volume of Ideal Gas (STP) .... .. ..... ......... 22.4 l mor1 

Curie ....... .......... ..... ...... .... .. .............. .... 3.7 x 1010 dps 
Charge (c.1

) . ..... ...... . ....... . .. .. ........ . . . ... ... . . I.6 x 10·19 C 
Roentgen (STP) ... ...... ....... .. .......... 2.58 x 10--i C Kg·1 

R ..... ....... ..... ............ .. ..... .. .. 8.32 x 101 ergs/°C gr mol 
I MeV .. .... ..... ...... .. .. .... ........... ... ..... 1.602 x 10-6 ergs 
I alm .. .. ............. .. .... .. .. .... .... ........ ...... .. .. .. 760 mmHg 
ldps ... ..... .. ......... ... ...... .. ............ .... ... ........ ...... ... IBq 
W. .. ... ....... .......... .... .. .. ........ .. ...... .... .. 33. 7 eV/ion pair 
~ .. ..... ...... .. ... ...... ......... .. ..... ...... 6.242 x Io"1 MeV/g 
l m3 

.. .. . .... ........ .. . . . . .. . ............ . . ... .. .. . . ......... l 000 liters 
l ff .. ........... ... ......... ... ... ....... .. ..... ..... ........ 28.32 liters 
Standard Temperature .. ........ .. ............ ...... ......... 20°C 
Standard Pressure ..... .. ........ ..... .. ....... ................ l a1m 
I barn (b) .... ...... .. ..... ..... ...... ..... .......... .... . .... 10-24 cm2 
l Sv ... ... .. ..... ...... ... ........ ....... ... ...... .. .... ......... 100 rem 
l Gy ... ........... .... ... .. ... .... .... .... ......... ... ...... ...... 100 rad 

PV=nRT 

Q=AV 

V=4005.jv; 

Q=hv 

A= l N • 
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General 

Ionizing Radiation 

9 

Ionizing Radiation (Coot.) 

A(t) = A
0 

e-~r 

SA(Ci/g) == 1.129 x IOL3 1: (s) Atomic Mass 

. r 
X(d) = A­d2 

D=::6CEN 

N - log.o(TJ) 
HV1. -

log 10 0.5 

J3 =(I+ µx) 

p = (I + µx /3) 

Fe 

Pb 
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WUT 

Nonionizing RJldiation 

RF/Microwave Radiation 

E2 
S = -- = 1201t H 2 

1201t 

P ::::P -PW-PRF 
""' peal 

S=P_,·G. 
40-1td 2 

Laser Radi.ltion 

NOHD =2. L 27ll> -d 1 

lj> MPE 1 

NHZ= 
pl ll>cos0 11 

1tMPE 

<l> 
OD =log10 --MPE 

lntraviolet Radiation 
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Statistics 

X 

Editor's note: In order to publish this "new" equation 
sheet in the Newsletter - .so thaJ. it wouJd be widely 
available to the profession - the Roster of ABHP 
officers , panel members, and committees was 
deleted from this edition. The information remains 
available from the Web Site at www.aahp-abbp.org, 
or by contacting Nancy Johnson at the Secretariat. 
The ABHP Roster reflects the true backbone of our 
organiz.ation and its hardworking contributors 
certainly deserve recognition The omission was 
necessary but still uufortunate. Gary 
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X = 27t f C (I _ e -µ. a ) 

µ.., 

Range of Alpha Particles 

R.., = 0.56E (E<4 MeV) 

R~ = l.24E-2.62 (4<E~ MeV) 
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MiJcellancous Eqmtions 

E' = Ey 
y . Ey 

I +--
2 

(1-cos0) 
moc 

Range of Beta Particles 

R3 = 5JOE - 106 

(0.0l<E<2.5 MeV) 

(E>2.5 MeV) 

NOTICE TO CANDIDA TES 

Preceding is a copy of "'Useful Equations and Consraru.s. ~ "The Board is making this information available to 
candidales to guide !hem in thei.r study of health physics. This listing of useful information will not be allowed in 

the examination room for Part l but will be distnbuted by Proctors as JDrt of ,the Part U examination materials. 'The 
Board believes that the information contained in this listing is correct but makes no warranties regarding its use in 

either I.he practice of health physics or the examinaLion. 
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